SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-3

AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO REGISTRATION STATEMENT Under

The Securities Act of 1933

PAIN THERAPEUTICS, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 91-1911336 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

South San Francisco, CA 94080 (650) 624-8200 (Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

416 Browning Avenue

Remi Barbier
President and Chief Executive Officer
and Director
Pain Therapeutics, Inc.
416 Browning Way
South San Francisco, CA 94080
(650) 624-8200

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Michael J. O'Donnell, Esq. Martin J. Waters, Esq. Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati Professional Corporation 650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, California 94304 (650) 493-9300

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. [X]

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. []

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to Section 8(a), may determine.				

THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT COMPLETE AND MAY BE CHANGED. THESE SECURITIES MAY NOT BE SOLD UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IS EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL THESE SECURITIES AND IT IS NOT SOLICITING AN OFFER TO BUY THESE SECURITIES IN ANY STATE WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED.

PROSPECTUS

5,000,000 Shares



PAIN THERAPEUTICS, INC.

Common Stock

This prospectus relates to 5,000,000 shares of common stock of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. that Remi Barbier, our chairman, president and chief executive officer (whom we refer to as the "Lender") may loan from time to time to a broker-dealer to be selected by the Lender and us in order to facilitate short sales of our common stock. We believe that by facilitating such short sales we will enhance our access to the capital markets by making it more efficient and less costly for holders of our securities to engage in hedging strategies for managing their risk. There can be no assurance that any third party will initiate any such short sales or invest in our securities, and such short sales may result in downward pressure on the price of our common stock. Neither the Lender nor Pain Therapeutics will receive any of the proceeds from dispositions of loaned shares pursuant to this prospectus. However, Pain Therapeutics is bearing certain expenses in connection with the registration of the loaned shares. The Lender does not intend to sell any shares or make any short sales pursuant to this prospectus for his own account, and anticipates that the loaned shares (or an equivalent number of unrestricted shares of Pain Therapeutics' common stock) will be returned to him in accordance with the terms of a loan agreement to be entered into by him and the broker-dealer, which agreement will govern the arrangement between the Lender and the broker-dealer.

Pursuant to the loan agreement, the broker-dealer may take delivery of the loaned shares on its own, or on behalf of its customers, to settle third party short sales of our common stock, or for the purpose of returning shares previously borrowed by the broker-dealer to settle short sales. Such sales may be made form time to time in the over-the-counter market at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or prices related to such market prices. Shares that have been returned to the Lender may be reborrowed so long as the lender shall not have terminated the loan arrangement. The number of shares loaned by the Lender will not exceed 5,000,000 at any time. See "Plan of Distribution."

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "PTIE." On July 15, 2003, the closing price for our common stock was \$7.43 per share.

Investing in our Common Stock involves certain risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 2.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is July 18, 2003.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pain Therapeutics, Inc.

Forward-Looking Statements

RISK FACTORS

USE OF PROCEEDS

REGISTERING STOCKHOLDER

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

LEGAL MATTERS

EXPERTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

SIGNATURES

Index to Exhibits

EXHIBIT 5.1

EXHIBIT 23.2

EXHIBIT 23.3

EXHIBIT 99.1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Pain Therapeutics, Inc.	1
Forward-Looking Statements	1
Risk Factors	2
Use of Proceeds	14
Registering Stockholder	15
Plan of Distribution	16
Legal Matters	16
Experts	16
Where You Can Find More Information	17

No person has been authorized to give any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus in connection with the offering made hereby, and if given or made, such information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by Pain Therapeutics, Inc. (referred to in this prospectus as "Pain," "Pain Therapeutics," the "Company," the "Registrant," "we" and "our"), the Lender or by any other person. Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor any sale made hereunder shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that information herein is correct as of any time subsequent to the date hereof. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any security other than the securities covered by this prospectus, nor does it constitute an offer to or solicitation of any person in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation may not lawfully be made.

Pain Therapeutics, Inc.

Pain Therapeutics, Inc. is developing a new generation of opioid painkillers with improved clinical benefits. We believe our drugs will offer enhanced pain relief and reduced tolerance/physical dependence or addiction potential compared to existing opioid painkillers. If approved by the Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, we believe our proprietary drugs could replace certain existing opioid painkillers commonly used to treat moderate to severe pain. We incorporated in Delaware in May 1998. Our principal executive offices are located at 416 Browning Way, South San Francisco, California, 94080 and the telephone number at that address is (650) 624-8200.

Forward-Looking Statements

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements that are based upon current expectations that are within the meaning of the Private Securities Reform Act of 1995. It is our intent that such statements be protected by the safe harbor created thereby. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties and our actual results and the timing of events may differ significantly from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. Examples of such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to: statements about future operating losses and anticipated operating and capital expenditures; statements about the potential benefits of our drug candidates; statements relating to the timing or anticipated results of our clinical development of our drug candidates; statements about the size of the potential market for our products; statements about our upcoming announcements; statements relating to the utility of our intellectual property; statements about expected future sources of revenue and capital; statements about potential competitors or products; statements about future market acceptance of our drug candidates; statements about expenses increasing substantially or fluctuating; statements about future expectations regarding trade secrets, technological innovations, licensing agreements and outsourcing of certain business functions; statements about anticipated hiring; statements about the sufficiency of our current resources to fund our future operations; statements about cash requirements; statements about future negative operating cash flows; statements about fluctuations in our operating results; and statements about development of our internal systems and infrastructure. Such forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties, including, but not limited to, those risks and uncertainties relating to difficulties or delays in development, testing, regulatory approval, production and marketing of our drug candidates, unexpected adverse side effects or inadequate therapeutic efficacy of our drug candidates that could slow or prevent product approval (including the risk that current and past results of clinical trials are not indicative of future results of clinical trials), the uncertainty of patent protection for our intellectual property or trade secrets, potential infringement of the intellectual property rights or trade secrets of third parties and our ability to obtain additional financing if necessary. In addition such statements are subject to the risks and uncertainties discussed in the "Risk Factors" section and elsewhere in this prospectus.

RISK FACTORS

Our future operating results may vary substantially from anticipated results due to a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control. The following discussion highlights some of these factors and the possible impact of these factors on future results of operations. You should carefully consider these factors before making an investment decision. If any of the following factors actually occur, our business, financial condition or results of operations could be harmed. In that case, the price of our common stock could decline, and you could experience losses on your investment.

Risks Relating to our Financial Position and Need for Financing

Our brief operating history may make it difficult for you to evaluate the success of our business to date and to assess its future viability.

We were founded in May 1998 and are in the development stage. Our operations to date have been limited to organizing and staffing our company, acquiring, developing and securing our technology and undertaking preclinical studies and clinical trials. We have not yet demonstrated our ability to obtain regulatory approval, formulate and manufacture product or conduct sales and marketing activities. Consequently, any predictions you make about our future success or viability may not be as accurate as they could be if we had a longer operating history.

We have a history of losses and expect to incur substantial losses and negative operating cash flows for the foreseeable future.

We have incurred net losses each year since our inception. As a result of ongoing operating losses, we had an accumulated deficit of \$52.6 million as of December 31, 2002. Even if we succeed in developing and commercializing one or more of our drugs, we expect to continue to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future, and we may never become profitable. We anticipate that our expenses will increase substantially in the foreseeable future as we:

- continue to undertake preclinical and clinical trials for our product candidates, including the planned initiation of a Phase III trial of OxytrexTM;
- seek regulatory approvals for our product candidates;
- develop, formulate, manufacture and commercialize our drugs;
- implement additional internal systems and develop new infrastructure;
- · acquire or in-license additional products or technologies, or expand the use of our technology;
- maintain, defend and expand the scope of our intellectual property; and
- hire additional personnel.

We will need to generate significant revenues to achieve and maintain profitability. If we cannot successfully develop and commercialize our products, we will not be able to generate such revenues or

achieve profitability in the future. Our failure to achieve or maintain profitability could negatively impact the market price of our common stock.

If we cannot raise additional capital on acceptable terms, we may be unable to complete planned additional clinical trials of any or some of our product candidates.

We have funded all of our operations and capital expenditures with the proceeds from public and private stock offerings. We expect that our current cash and cash equivalents on hand will be sufficient to meet our working capital and capital expenditure needs for at least the next twelve months. However, we may need to raise additional funds sooner and additional financing may not be available on favorable terms, if at all. Even if we succeed in selling additional equity or convertible debt securities to raise funds, our existing stockholders' ownership percentage would be reduced and new investors may demand rights, preferences or privileges senior to those of existing stockholders.

If we do not succeed in raising additional funds, we may be unable to complete planned clinical trials or obtain FDA approval of our product candidates, and we could be forced to discontinue product development, reduce sales and marketing efforts and forego attractive business opportunities.

Clinical and Regulatory Risks

If we are unable to design, conduct and complete clinical trials successfully, we will not be able to submit a new drug application to the FDA.

In order to obtain FDA approval of any of our product candidates, we must submit to the FDA a New Drug Application, or NDA, which demonstrates that the product candidate is safe for humans and effective for its intended use. This demonstration requires significant research and animal tests, which are referred to as preclinical studies, as well as human tests, which are referred to as clinical trials.

We have several drug candidates in various stages of clinical testing. In June 2003 we announced the results of a 21-day Phase II study of our lead product candidate, OxytrexTM in patients with severe osteoarthritic pain. The Phase II study met its primary efficacy endpoint, showing a statistically significant reduction in chronic pain using OxytrexTM. In June 2003 we announced initiation of a Phase III clinical trial of OxytrexTM to demonstrate the safety and efficacy of OxytrexTM in patients with documented severe chronic low back pain. In May 2003, we announced the results of a 50 patient pilot study on PTI-901 the first of a new class of drugs we are developing to treat irritable bowel syndrome. We plan to follow-up this pilot clinical study with a 600 patient Phase III pivotal trial in the United States following discussion with regulatory agencies. We will have to commit substantial time and additional resources to conducting further preclinical and clinical studies in several types of pain before we can submit NDAs with respect to any of our product candidates.

Clinical trials are very expensive and difficult to design and implement, in part because they are subject to rigorous requirements. The clinical trial process is also time consuming. Furthermore, if we or the FDA believe that participating patients are being exposed to unacceptable health risks, we will have to suspend our clinical trials. Failure can occur at any stage of the trials, and we could encounter problems that cause us to abandon clinical trials or to repeat clinical studies.

Success in early trials may not predict success of future trials.

Success in pre-clinical testing and early clinical trials does not ensure that later clinical trials will be successful. Results of later clinical trials may not replicate the results of prior clinical trials and pre-clinical testing.

Even if our clinical trials are completed as planned, their results may not support our product claims. The clinical trial process may fail to demonstrate that our product candidates are safe for humans and effective for indicated uses. Such failure would cause us to abandon a product candidate and could delay development of other product candidates.

Clinical trial designs that were discussed and agreed upon with authorities prior to their commencement may subsequently be considered insufficient for approval at the time of application for regulatory approval.

We discuss with and obtain guidance from regulatory authorities on certain of our clinical trials. Over the course of conducting our clinical trials, circumstances may change, such as standards of safety or efficacy, that could affect regulatory authorities' perception of the adequacy of any of our trial designs. Even with successful clinical safety and efficacy data, we may be required to conduct additional, expensive trials to obtain regulatory approval.

If we fail to obtain the necessary regulatory approvals, we will not be allowed to commercialize our drugs, and we will not generate product revenues.

Satisfaction of all regulatory requirements typically takes many years, is dependent upon the type, complexity and novelty of the product candidate, and requires the expenditure of substantial resources for research and development and testing. Our research and clinical approaches may not lead to drugs that the FDA considers safe for humans and effective for indicated uses. The FDA may require us to conduct additional clinical testing, in which case we would have to expend additional time and resources. The approval process may also be delayed by changes in government regulation, future legislation or administrative action or changes in FDA policy that occur prior to or during our regulatory review. Delays in obtaining regulatory approvals may:

- delay commercialization of, and product revenues from, our product candidates;
- · impose costly procedures on us; and
- diminish the competitive advantages that we would otherwise enjoy.

Even if we comply with all FDA requests, the FDA may ultimately deny one or more of our NDAs, and we may never obtain regulatory approval for any of our product candidates. If we fail to achieve regulatory approval of any of our leading product candidates we will have fewer saleable products and corresponding product revenues. Even if we receive regulatory approval of our products, such approval may involve limitations on the indicated uses or marketing claims we may make for our products. Further, later discovery of previously unknown problems could result in additional regulatory restrictions, including withdrawal of products. The FDA may also require us to commit to perform post-approval studies, for which we would have to expend additional resources, which could have an adverse effect on our operating results and financial condition.

In foreign jurisdictions, we must receive marketing authorizations from the appropriate regulatory authorities before we can commercialize our drugs. Foreign regulatory approval processes generally include all of the aforementioned requirements and risks associated with FDA approval.

The DEA limits the availability of the active ingredients in our current product candidates and, as a result, our quota may not be sufficient to complete clinical trials, meet commercial demand or may result in clinical delays.

The DEA regulates chemical compounds as Schedule I, II, III, IV or V substances, with Schedule I substances considered to present the highest risk of substance abuse and Schedule V substances the lowest risk. The active ingredients in our current product candidates, including morphine, hydrocodone and oxycodone, are listed by the DEA as Schedule II or III substances under the Controlled Substances Act of 1970. Consequently, their manufacture, shipment, storage, sale and use are subject to a high degree of regulation. For example, all Schedule II drug prescriptions must be signed by a physician, physically presented to a pharmacist and may not be refilled without a new prescription. Furthermore, the amount of Schedule II substances we can obtain for clinical trials and commercial distribution is limited by the DEA and our quota may not be sufficient to complete clinical trials or meet commercial demand. There is a risk that DEA regulations may interfere with the supply of the drugs used in our clinical trials, and in the future, our ability to produce and distribute our products in the volume needed to meet commercial demand.

Government agencies may establish and promulgate guidelines that directly apply to us and our products that may affect the use of our drugs.

Government agencies, professional societies, and other groups may establish guidelines that apply to our drugs. These guidelines could address such matters as usage and dose, among other factors. Application of such guidelines could mitigate the use of our drugs.

Conducting clinical trials of our product candidates exposes us to expensive product liability claims and we may not be able to maintain product liability insurance on reasonable terms or at all.

The risk of product liability is inherent in the testing of medical products. If we cannot successfully defend ourselves against product liability claims, we may incur substantial liabilities or be required to limit or terminate testing of one or more of our products. Our inability to obtain sufficient product liability insurance at an acceptable cost to protect against potential product liability claims could prevent or inhibit the commercialization of our products. We currently carry clinical trial insurance but do not carry product liability insurance. We may not be able to obtain such insurance at a reasonable cost, if at all. If our agreements with any future corporate collaborators entitle us to indemnification against product liability losses, such indemnification may not be available or adequate should any claim arise.

Risks Relating to Commercialization

If physicians and patients do not accept and use our drugs, we will not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

Even if the FDA approves our drugs, physicians and patients may not accept and use them. Acceptance and use of our drugs will depend on a number of factors including:

- perceptions by members of the healthcare community, including physicians, about the safety and effectiveness of our drugs;
- cost-effectiveness of our drugs relative to competing products;
- availability of reimbursement for our products from government or healthcare payers; and
- effectiveness of marketing and distribution efforts by us and our licensees and distributors, if any.

Because we expect to rely on sales generated by our current lead product candidates for substantially all of our product revenues for the foreseeable future, the failure of any of these drugs to find market acceptance would harm our business and could require us to seek additional financing.

If we are unable to develop our own sales, marketing and distribution capabilities, or if we are not successful in contracting with third parties for these services on favorable terms, our product revenues could be disappointing.

We currently have no sales, marketing or distribution capabilities. In order to commercialize our products, if any are approved by the FDA, we will either have to develop such capabilities internally or collaborate with third parties who can perform these services for us. If we decide to commercialize any of our drugs ourselves, we may not be able to hire the necessary experienced personnel and build sales, marketing and distribution operations which are capable of successfully launching new drugs and generating sufficient product revenues. In addition, establishing such operations will take time and involve significant expense.

If we decide to enter into co-promotion or other licensing arrangements with third parties, we may be unable to locate acceptable collaborators because the significant number of recent business combinations among pharmaceutical companies has resulted in a reduced number of potential future collaborators. Even if we are able to identify one or more acceptable collaborators, we may not be able to enter into any collaborative arrangements on favorable terms, or at all.

In addition, due to the nature of the market for pain management products, it may be necessary for us to license all or substantially all of our product candidates to a single collaborator, thereby eliminating our opportunity to commercialize other pain management products independently. If we enter into any collaborative arrangements, our product revenues are likely to be lower than if we marketed and sold our products ourselves.

In addition, any revenues we receive would depend upon the our collaborators' efforts which may not be adequate due to lack of attention or resource commitments, management turnover, change of strategic focus, further business combinations or other factors outside of our control. Depending upon the terms of our collaboration, the remedies we have against an under-performing collaborator may be limited. If we were to terminate the relationship, it may be difficult or impossible to find a replacement collaborator on acceptable terms, or at all.

If we cannot compete successfully for market share against other drug companies, we may not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

The market for our product candidates is characterized by intense competition and rapid technological advances. If our products receive FDA approval, they will compete with a number of existing and future

drugs and therapies developed, manufactured and marketed by others. Existing or future competing products may provide greater therapeutic convenience or clinical or other benefits for a specific indication than our products, or may offer comparable performance at a lower cost. If our products are unable to capture and maintain market share, we may not achieve sufficient product revenues and our business will suffer.

We will compete for market share against fully integrated pharmaceutical companies or other companies that are collaborating with larger pharmaceutical companies, academic institutions, government agencies and other public and private research organizations. Many of these competitors have opioid painkillers already approved or in development. In addition, many of these competitors, either alone or together with their collaborative partners, operate larger research and development programs and have substantially greater financial resources than we do, as well as significantly greater experience in:

- developing drugs;
- undertaking preclinical testing and human clinical trials;
- obtaining FDA and other regulatory approvals of drugs;
- · formulating and manufacturing drugs; and
- launching, marketing, distributing and selling drugs.

Our ability to generate product revenues will be diminished if we fail to obtain acceptable prices or an adequate level of reimbursement for our products from healthcare payers.

Our ability to commercialize our drugs, alone or with collaborators, will depend in part on the extent to which reimbursement will be available from:

- government and health administration authorities;
- · private health maintenance organizations and health insurers; and
- · other healthcare payers.

Significant uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved healthcare products. Healthcare payers, including Medicare, health maintenance organizations and managed care organizations, are challenging the prices charged for medical products and services and/or are seeking pharmacoeconomic data to justify formulary acceptance and reimbursement practices. Government and other healthcare payers increasingly are attempting to contain healthcare costs by limiting both coverage and the level of reimbursement for drugs, and by refusing, in some cases, to provide coverage for uses of approved products for disease indications for which the FDA has or has not granted labeling approval. Third-party insurance coverage may not be available to patients for any products we discover and develop, alone or with collaborators. If government and other healthcare payers do not provide adequate coverage and reimbursement levels for our products, market acceptance of them could be limited.

Risks Relating to our Intellectual Property

If we are unable to protect our intellectual property our competitors could develop and market products with similar features that may reduce demand for our products.

Our success, competitive position and potential future revenues will depend in part on our ability to protect our intellectual property. If either we, Albert Einstein College of Medicine or our other collaborators fail to file, prosecute or maintain certain patents, our competitors could market products that contain features and clinical benefits similar to those of our products, and demand for our products could decline as a result. In January 2003, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office disclosed that a law firm for an unidentified third-party filed requests for an Ex Parte Reexamination related to certain claims on patents we exclusively licensed from Albert Einstein College of Medicine. An adverse outcome of the reexamination process could result in loss of claims of these patents that pertain to certain drugs we have currently under development.

We intend to file additional patent applications relating to our technology, products and processes. We may direct Albert Einstein College of Medicine or our collaborators to file additional patent applications relating to the licensed technology or we may do so ourselves. However, our competitors may challenge, invalidate or circumvent any of our current or future patents. These patents may also fail to provide us with meaningful competitive advantages.

We may become involved in expensive litigation or other legal proceedings related to our existing intellectual property rights, including patents.

We expect that we will rely upon trade secrets, know-how, continuing technological innovations and licensing opportunities to develop and maintain our competitive position. Others may independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary information or be issued patents that may prevent the sale of our products or know-how or require us to license such information and pay significant fees or royalties in order to produce our products.

Our technology could infringe upon claims of patents owned by others. If we were found to be infringing on a patent held by another, we might have to seek a license to use the patented technology. In that case, we might not be able to obtain such a license on terms acceptable to us, or at all. If a legal action were to be brought against us or our licensors, we could incur substantial defense costs, and any such action might not be resolved in our favor. If such a dispute were to be resolved against us, we could have to pay the other party large sums of money and our use of our technology and the testing, manufacture, marketing or sale of one or more of our proposed products could be restricted or prohibited.

Risks Relating to our Business and Strategy

Competition for qualified personnel in the pharmaceutical industry is intense, and if we are not successful in attracting and retaining qualified personnel, we could experience delays in completing necessary clinical trials and the regulatory approval process or in formulating, manufacturing, marketing and selling our potential products.

We will need to hire additional qualified personnel with expertise in clinical research, preclinical testing, government regulation, formulation and manufacturing and sales and marketing. We compete for qualified individuals with numerous biopharmaceutical companies, universities and other research institutions. Competition for such individuals, particularly in the San Francisco Bay area, is intense, and our

search for such personnel may not be successful. Attracting and retaining qualified personnel will be critical to our success.

Law enforcement concerns over diversion of opioids and social issues around abuse of opioids may make the regulatory approval process very difficult for our drug candidates.

Media stories regarding the diversion of opioids and other controlled substances are commonplace. Law enforcement agencies or regulatory agencies may apply policies that seek to limit the availability of opioids. Such efforts may adversely affect the regulatory approval process for our drug candidates.

Developments by competitors may render our products or technologies obsolete or non-competitive.

Alternative technologies and products are being developed to improve or replace the use of opioids for pain management, several of which are in clinical trials or are awaiting approval from the FDA. In addition, companies that sell generic opioid drugs represent substantial competition. Many of these organizations competing with us have substantially greater capital resources, larger research and development staffs and facilities, greater experience in drug development and in obtaining regulatory approvals and greater manufacturing and marketing capabilities than we do. These organizations also compete with us to attract qualified personnel and partners for acquisitions, joint ventures or other collaborations.

Developments by competitors may establish standards of care that affect our ability to conduct our clinical trials as planned.

We have conducted clinical trials of our products comparing our products to both placebo and other approved drugs. Changes in standards related to clinical trial design could affect our ability to design and conduct clinical trials as planned. For example, regulatory authorities may not allow us to compare our drug to placebo in a particular clinical indication where approved products are available. In that case, both the cost and the amount of time required to conduct a trial could increase.

Business interruptions could limit our ability to operate our business.

Our operations as well as those of our collaborators on which we depend are vulnerable to damage or interruption from computer viruses, human error, natural disasters, telecommunication failures, international acts of terror and similar events. We have not established a formal disaster recovery plan and our back-up operations and our business interruption insurance may not be adequate to compensate us for losses we may suffer. A significant business interruption could result in losses or damages incurred by us and require us to cease or curtail our operations.

Risks Relating to Manufacturing

If third-party manufacturers of our product candidates fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our concerns, or if their performance is substandard, our clinical trials and product introductions may be delayed and our costs may be higher than expected.

We have no manufacturing facilities and have limited experience in drug product development and commercial manufacturing. We lack the resources and expertise to formulate, manufacture or test the technical performance of our product candidates. We currently rely on a limited number of experienced personnel and a small number of contract manufacturers and other vendors to formulate, test, supply, store and distribute drug supplies for our clinical trials. Our reliance on a limited number of vendors exposes us to

the following risks, any of which could delay our clinical trials, and, consequently, FDA approval of our product candidates and commercialization of our products, result in higher costs, or deprive us of potential product revenues:

- Contract commercial manufacturers, their sub-contractors or other third parties we rely on, may encounter difficulties in achieving the volume of
 production needed to satisfy clinical needs or commercial demand, may experience technical issues that impact quality, and may experience shortages
 of qualified personnel to adequately staff production operations.
- Our contract manufacturers could default on their agreements with us to provide clinical supplies or meet our requirements for commercialization of our products.
- The use of alternate manufacturers may be difficult because the number of potential manufacturers that have the necessary governmental licenses to produce narcotic products is limited. Additionally, the FDA must approve any alternative manufacturer of our product before we may use the alternative manufacturer to produce our supplies. It may be difficult or impossible for us to find a replacement manufacturer on acceptable terms quickly, or at all. Our contract manufacturers and vendors may not perform as agreed or may not remain in the contract manufacturing business for the time required to successfully produce, store and distribute our products.
- If any third-party manufacturer makes improvements in the manufacturing process for our products, we may not own, or may have to share, the intellectual property rights to such innovation.

We rely on third party commercial drug manufacturers for drug supply.

Approved third party commercial drug manufacturers may subsequently be stopped from producing, storing, shipping or testing our drug products due to their non-compliance with federal, state or local regulations. Drug manufacturers are subject to ongoing periodic unannounced inspection by the FDA, the U.S. Drug Enforcement Agency, or DEA, and corresponding state and foreign government agencies to ensure strict compliance with good manufacturing practice and other government regulations and corresponding foreign standards. We do not have control over third-party manufacturers' compliance with these regulations and standards.

Risks Relating to our Collaboration Agreements

If outside collaborators fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our drug development programs, or if their performance is substandard, our regulatory submissions and our product introductions may be delayed.

We depend on independent investigators and collaborators, such as universities and medical institutions, to conduct our clinical trials under agreements with us. These collaborators are not our employees and we cannot control the amount or timing of resources that they devote to our programs. These investigators may not assign as great a priority to our programs or pursue them as diligently as we would if we were undertaking such programs ourselves. If outside collaborators fail to devote sufficient time and resources to our drug development programs, or if their performance is substandard, the approval of our regulatory submissions and our introductions of new drugs will be delayed.

Our collaborators may also have relationships with other commercial entities, some of which may compete with us. If outside collaborators assist our competitors to our detriment, the approval of our regulatory submissions will be delayed and the sales from our products will be less than expected.

Our collaborative agreements may not succeed or may give rise to disputes over intellectual property.

Our strategy to focus on drug discovery of novel drugs discovered by third parties requires us to enter into collaborative agreements from time to time. Collaborative agreements are generally complex and contain provisions that could give rise to legal disputes. Such disputes can delay the development of potential new drug products, or can lead to lengthy, expensive litigation or arbitration. Collaborative agreements often take longer to conclude and may be more expensive to conduct than originally expected. Other factors relating to collaborative agreements may adversely affect the success of our potential products, including:

- the development of parallel products by our collaborators or by a competitor;
- arrangements with collaborative partners that limit or preclude us from developing certain products or technologies;
- premature termination of a collaborative agreement; or
- · failure by a collaborative partner to devote sufficient resources to the development of our potential products.

Risks Relating to an Investment in our Common Stock

Our stock price has been volatile and could experience a sudden decline in value.

Our common stock has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations and may continue to experience volatility in the future. You may not be able to sell your shares quickly or at the market price if trading in our stock is not active or the volume is low. The following factors, in addition to other risk factors described in this section, may have a significant impact on the market price of our common stock:

- results of our preclinical and clinical trials;
- · publicity regarding actual or potential medical results relating to products under development by us or others;
- · announcements of technological innovations or new commercial products by us or others;
- developments in patent or other proprietary rights by us or others;
- · comments or opinions by securities analysts or major stockholders;
- future sales of our common stock by existing stockholders;
- · regulatory developments or changes in regulatory guidance;
- litigation or threats of litigation;

- economic and other external factors or other disaster or crises;
- the departure of any of our officers, directors or key employees;
- period-to-period fluctuations in financial results; and
- limited daily trading volume.

In addition, because our common stock is thinly traded, very few shares are available for borrowing arrangements. As a result, investors may not be able to engage in hedging strategies for managing their risk. In order to increase borrowing capacity and facilitate such hedging activities in our common stock, we have filed a prospectus relating to 5,000,000 shares of the common stock that Remi Barbier, our chairman, president and chief executive officer, may loan from time to time to a broker-dealer to be selected by Mr. Barbier and us. It is contemplated that the broker-dealer will borrow the shares from Mr. Barbier for the purpose of facilitating short sales of our common stock for the broker-dealer's own account and for its customers. We do not believe that the prospectus, if declared effective, will have a material effect on the price of our stock. However, such sales of our common stock could have such an effect.

Volatility in the stock prices of other companies may contribute to volatility in our stock price.

The stock market in general, and the NASDAQ National Market and the market for technology companies in particular, have experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. Further, there has been particular volatility in the market prices of securities of early stage and development stage life sciences companies. These broad market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of our common stock, regardless of our operating performance. In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted. A securities class action suit against us could result in substantial costs, potential liabilities and the diversion of management's attention and resources.

The NASD and the Securities and Exchange Commission have proposed and are in the process of adopting certain new rules which, if adopted in their current form, may require us to make changes to the membership of our board of directors and audit and compensation committees. If we were unable to continue to comply with the new rules within the time frame prescribed by the NASD, we could be delisted from trading on such market, and thereafter trading in our common stock, if any, would be conducted through the over-the-counter market or on the Electronic Bulletin Board of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. As a consequence of such delisting, an investor would likely find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain quotations as to the price of, our common stock. Delisting of our common stock could also result in lower prices per share of our common stock than would otherwise prevail.

Our share ownership is concentrated, and our officers, directors and principal stockholders can exert significant control over matters requiring stockholder approval.

Due to their combined stock holdings, our officers, directors and principal shareholders (shareholders holding greater than 5% of our common stock) acting collectively may have the ability to exercise significant influence over matters requiring shareholder approval including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. In addition, this concentration of ownership may delay or prevent a change in control of the Company and may make some transactions more difficult or impossible to complete without the support of these shareholders.

Our operating results may fluctuate from quarter to quarter and this fluctuation may cause our stock price to decline.

Our quarterly operating results have fluctuated in the past and are likely to fluctuate in the future. Factors contributing to these fluctuations include, among other items, the timing and enrollment rates of clinical trials for our product candidates, our need for clinical supplies and the re-measurement of certain deferred stock compensation. Thus, quarter-to-quarter comparisons of our operating results are not indicative

of what we might expect in the future. As a result, in some future quarters our operating results may not meet the expectations of securities analysts and investors which could result in a decline in the price of our stock.

There may not be an active, liquid trading market for our common stock.

There is no guarantee that an active trading market for our common stock will be maintained on the NASDAQ National Market. Investors may not be able to sell their shares quickly or at the latest market price if trading in our stock is not active.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Neither Pain Therapeutics nor the Lender will receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the loaned shares offered by this prospectus.

- 14 -

REGISTERING STOCKHOLDER

The following table sets forth as of June 9, 2003, the number of shares of common stock that the Lender owns and the number of loaned shares of common stock owned by the Lender that may be offered for sale from time to time by this prospectus.

The loaned shares being offered by the Lender were acquired in connection with a private transaction on January 1, 1998. The Lender is currently, and has been for the three-year period prior to the date of this Registration Statement, Pain Therapeutics' chairman, president and chief executive officer. We may amend or supplement this prospectus from time to time to update the disclosure set forth herein.

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to Offering(1)		Number of	Shares Beneficially Owned After Offering(1)(2)	
Name of Stockholder	Number	Percent	Shares Being Offered	Number	Percent
Remi Barbier	8,180,000	29.8%	5,000,000	8,180,000	29.8%

⁽¹⁾ Based on 27,447,755 shares outstanding as of June 9, 2003.

⁽²⁾ Assumes that the Lender will not sell any shares registered under this registration statement. Under the terms of the loan agreement, the Lender will retain the right to receive dividends and distributions attributable to the loaned shares, and may terminate the loan agreement at any time and call back the loaned shares or an equivalent number of shares of Pain Therapeutics' common stock.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The Lender will enter into the loan agreement with a broker-dealer to be selected by the Lender and us in order to facilitate short sales of our common stock, which is currently thinly traded. We believe that by facilitating such short sales we will enhance our access to the capital markets by making it more efficient and less costly for holders of our securities to engage in hedging strategies for managing their risk. There can be no assurance that any third party will initiate any such short sales or invest in our securities, and such short sales may result in downward pressure on the price of our common stock. The Lender does not intend to sell any shares pursuant to this prospectus for his own account, and anticipates that the loaned shares (or an equivalent number of unrestricted shares of Pain Therapeutics' common stock) will be returned to him in accordance with the terms of the loan agreement. Other than through the Lender's ability, described below, to terminate the arrangement and call back the loaned shares, neither the Lender nor Pain Therapeutics will control the broker-dealer, its customers or third parties with regard to transactions in loaned shares. Neither the Lender nor Pain Therapeutics will receive any of the proceeds from dispositions of loaned shares pursuant to this prospectus. However, we will bear the expenses associated with the registration of the loaned shares, including printer and accounting fees and the fees, disbursements and expenses of our legal counsel.

We are making the offering subject to this prospectus on a continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 of the Securities Act of 1933 (as amended). No shares are currently being offered for sale. The transactions being registered are potential future sales of loaned shares by the broker-dealer or its transferees in connection with the activities described in the following paragraph. No party has required or requested that Pain Therapeutics or the Lender enter into the loan arrangement contemplated in this prospectus. The Lender will receive no consideration from us for entering into the arrangement. However, as our largest stockholder, the Lender may benefit, together with all of our stockholders, if the arrangement provides us with better access to capital to finance our clinical trials and other business objectives.

Subject to the loan agreement and applicable laws and regulations, and with the agreement of the Lender, the broker-dealer may from time to time take delivery of the loaned shares on its own, or on behalf of its customers, to settle third party short sales of our common stock, or for the purpose of returning shares previously borrowed by the broker-dealer to settle short sales. In connection with such activities, the broker-dealer and/or its transferees may borrow, return and reborrow the loaned shares; provided, however, that (i) the number of borrowed shares may not exceed 5,000,000, (ii) the loaned shares may be borrowed only for the purposes permitted by Regulation T of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and (iii) all transactions in loaned shares must comply with applicable securities laws and rules of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Accordingly, the broker-dealer may from time to time offer for sale the loaned shares directly to one or more purchasers in the over-the-counter market at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or prices related to such market prices. In addition, in the course of ordinary trading or market making activities, the broker-dealer may lend the loaned shares to third parties. Such third parties may from time to time offer for sale such shares under this prospectus directly to one or more purchasers in the over-the-counter market at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or prices related to such market prices. Unless the Lender terminates the arrangement, shares that have been returned to the Lender may be reborrowed by the broker-dealer or its transferees and used in a similar manner.

We will not pay the broker-dealer or any of its transferees any consideration in connection with the loan arrangement. However, the broker-dealer may receive fees and commissions from third parties for activities involving the loaned shares, as well as in connection with general trading and market making activities in our common stock. In addition, we could, in the future, engage the broker-dealer to provide services in connection with a distribution of our securities for which services we would pay the broker-dealer customary fees and commissions. Under the terms of the loan agreement, the Lender may pay the broker-dealer a fee in respect of cash collateral for the loaned shares and/or receive a fee from the broker-dealer in respect of non-cash collateral.

Pursuant to the loan agreement, each of the Lender and the broker-dealer will be entitled to terminate the loan arrangement at any time. Upon termination, all of the loaned shares (or an equivalent number of unrestricted shares of Pain Therapeutics' common stock) will be returned to the Lender within three business days. Until the loaned shares are returned to the Lender, the broker-dealer or its transferees will have all incidents of ownership of the shares, including the right to vote the shares and transfer them to others, but excluding the right to receive dividends and other distributions attributable to the shares. Pursuant to the loan agreement, the broker-dealer will provide the Lender with confirmations of all transfers of loaned shares. The Lender will provide copies of these confirmations to our transfer agent, which will record the transfers in our books and records. The foregoing description of the loan agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Public Securities Association's Master Securities Loan Agreement, a standard form agreement used by market participants in connection with securities lending arrangements such as the one contemplated in this prospectus. We filed a copy of this form agreement as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. The loan agreement between the Lender and the broker-dealer will be substantially similar to the form agreement.

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters relating to the validity of the securities offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation, Palo Alto, California.

EXPERTS

The financial statements of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. appearing in Pain Therapeutics, Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2002 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their report included therein and incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The financial statements of the Company as of December 31, 2001 and for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2001 have been incorporated by reference in this Prospectus in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent accountants, incorporated by reference in this Prospectus and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You may read and copy any document we file at the SEC's Public Reference Rooms in Washington, D.C., New York, New York and Chicago, Illinois. The Public Reference Room in Washington, D.C. is located at 450 Fifth Street, N.W. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public conference rooms. Our SEC filings are also available to the public from the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus, and later information filed with the SEC will update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings made by us with the SEC under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 until our offering is completed.

- (1) Our Annual Report on Form 10-K, for the year ended December 31, 2002.
- (2) Our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2003.
- (3) Our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 29, 2003.
- (4) The description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 15, 2000, and any further amendment or report filed hereafter for the purpose of updating any such description.

You may request a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated in this prospectus but that has not been delivered, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address or phone number:

Pain Therapeutics, Inc. 416 Browning Way South San Francisco, California 94080 (650) 624-8200

You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or provided in this prospectus or the prospectus supplement. We have authorized no one to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or the prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of the document.

Prospective investors may rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. Neither Pain nor any selling stockholder has authorized anyone to provide prospective investors with information different from that contained in this prospectus. This prospectus is not an offer to sell nor is it seeking an offer to buy the shares in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is correct only as of the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of the delivery of this prospectus or any sale of the shares.

Pain Therapeutics, Inc.

5,000,000 Shares Common Stock
PROSPECTUS

July 18, 2003

PART II

Information Not Required In Prospectus

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The Company will pay all expenses incident to the offering and sale to the public of the shares being registered other than any commissions and discounts of underwriters, dealers or agents and any transfer taxes. Such expenses are set forth in the following table. All of the amounts shown are estimates except for the Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee.

SEC registration fee	\$ 2,544.31		
Accounting fees and expenses	10,000.00		
Legal fees and expenses	10,000.00		
Miscellaneous	7,500.00		
Total	\$29,544.31		
	, -,-		

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law allows for the indemnification of officers, directors and any corporate agents in terms sufficiently broad to indemnify such persons under certain circumstances for liabilities (including reimbursement for expenses incurred) arising under the Securities Act of 1933. Our Certificate of Incorporation and our Bylaws provide for indemnification of our directors, officers, employees and other agents to the extent and under the circumstances permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law. We have also entered into agreements with our directors and executive officers that require Pain, among other things, to indemnify them against certain liabilities that may arise by reason of their status or service as directors and executive officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. We have also purchased directors and officers liability insurance, which provides coverage against certain liabilities including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933.

Item 16. Exhibits

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Notes	Description
5.1		Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation
23.1		Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2		Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Auditors
23.3		Consent of KPMG LLP, independent accountants
24.1		Power of Attorney (contained on Page II-4)
99.1		Form of Master Securities Loan Agreement

Item 17. Undertakings

- (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act");
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement; *provided*, *however*, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in the periodic reports filed by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") that are incorporated by reference into this Registration Statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In

the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

- (d) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that:
- (1) for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this Registration Statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this amended Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of South San Francisco, State of California, on July 18, 2003.

PAIN THERAPEUTICS, INC.

By: /s/ Remi Barbier

Remi Barbier President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this amended Registration Statement has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Remi Barbier		July 18, 2003
Remi Barbier	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principle Executive Officer)	
/s/ Peter Roddy*	Chief Financial Officer(Principal Accounting and Financial Officer)	July 18, 2003
Peter Roddy	and Financial Officer)	
/s/ Robert Z. Gussin*	Director	July 18, 2003
Robert Z. Gussin, Ph.D.		
/s/ Nadav Friedmann*	Director	July 18, 2003
Nadav Friedmann, M.D., Ph.D.		
/s/ Michael J. O'Donnell*	Director	July 18, 2003
Michael J. O'Donnell		
/s/ Sanford R. Robertson*	Director	July 18, 2003
Sanford R. Robertson		
/s/ Richard G. Stevens*	Director	July 18, 2003
Richard G. Stevens, CPA		
*By: /s/ Remi Barbier	Attorney-In-Fact	July 18, 2003
Remi Barbier Attorney-In-Fact		

Index to Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Notes	Description		
5.1		Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation		
23.1		Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (included in Exhibit 5.1)		
23.2		Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Auditors		
23.3		Consent of KPMG LLP, independent accountants		
24.1		Power of Attorney (contained on Page II-4)		
99.1		Form of Master Securities Loan Agreement		

June 23, 2003

Pain Therapeutics, Inc. 416 Browning Way South San Francisco, California 94080

RE: REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON FORM S-3

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have examined the Registration Statement on Form S-3 to be filed by you with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about the date hereof (the "Registration Statement" in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, of a total of up to 5,000,000 shares of your common stock (the "Shares"). All of the Shares are issued and outstanding and may be offered for sale for the benefit of the Lender named in the Registration Statement. The Shares are to be sold from time to time in the over-the counter-market at prevailing prices or as otherwise described in the Registration Statement. As your legal counsel, we have examined the proceedings taken by you in connection with the sale of the Shares.

It is our opinion that the Shares are legally and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

We consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and further consent to the use of our name wherever it appears in the Registration Statement, including the Prospectus constituting a part thereof, and any amendments thereto.

Very truly yours, WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI Professional Corporation /s/ WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI Professional Corporation

CONSENT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP, INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the Registration Statement (Form S-3) and related Prospectus of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. for the registration of 5,000,000 shares of its common stock and to the incorporation by reference therein of our report dated February 18, 2003, with respect to the 2002 financial statements of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2002, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Palo Alto, California June 19, 2003

CONSENT OF KPMG LLP, INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The Board of Directors Pain Therapeutics, Inc.:

We consent to the use of our report dated March 1, 2002, with respect to the balance sheet of Pain Therapeutics, Inc. as of December 31, 2001, and the related statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows, for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2001, incorporated herein by reference and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Experts" in the prospectus.

/s/ KPMG LLP

San Francisco, California June 19, 2003 Master Securities Loan Agreement

Public Securities Association 40 Broad Street, New York, NY 10004-2373 Telephone (212) 809-7000

MASTER SECURITIES LOAN AGREEMENT

Dated as of	 2003
Between:	
Remi Barbier	
and	

This Agreement sets forth the terms and conditions under which one party ("Lender") may, from time to time, lend to the other party ("Borrower") certain securities against a pledge of collateral. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings provided in Section 26.

The parties hereto agree as follows:

Section 1. Loans of Securities.

- 1.1 Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, Borrower or Lender may, from time to time, orally seek to initiate a transaction in which Lender will lend securities to Borrower. Borrower and Lender shall agree orally on the terms of each Loan, including the issuer of the securities, the amount of securities to be lent, the basis of compensation, and the amount of Collateral to be transferred by Borrower, which terms may be amended during the Loan.
- 1.2 Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement regarding when a Loan commences, a Loan hereunder shall not occur until the Loaned Securities and the Collateral therefor have been transferred in accordance with Section 16.
- 1.3 WITHOUT WAIVING ANY RIGHTS GIVEN TO LENDER HEREUNDER, IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT THE PROVISIONS OF THE SECURITIES INVESTOR PROTECTION ACT OF 1970 MAY NOT PROTECT LENDER WITH RESPECT TO LOANED SECURITIES HEREUNDER AND THAT, THEREFORE, THE COLLATERAL DELIVERED TO LENDER MAY CONSTITUTE THE ONLY SOURCE OF SATISFACTION

OF BORROWER'S OBLIGATIONS IN THE EVENT BORROWER FAILS TO RETURN THE LOANED SECURITIES.

Section 2. Transfer of Loaned Securities.

- 2.1 Unless otherwise agreed, Lender shall transfer Loaned Securities to Borrower hereunder on or before the Cutoff Time on the date agreed to by Borrower and Lender for the commencement of the Loan.
- 2.2 Unless otherwise agreed, Borrower shall provide Lender, in each Loan in which Lender is a Customer, with a schedule and receipt listing the Loaned Securities. Such schedule and receipt may consist of (a) a schedule provided to Borrower by Lender and executed and returned by Borrower when the Loaned Securities are received, (b) in the case of securities transferred through a Clearing Organization which provides transferors with a notice evidencing such transfer, such notice, or (c) a confirmation or other document provided to Lender by Borrower.

Section 3. Collateral.

- 3.1 Unless otherwise agreed, Borrower shall, prior to or concurrently with the transfer of the Loaned Securities to Borrower, but in no case later than the close of business on the day of such transfer, transfer to Lender Collateral with a market value at least equal to a percentage of the market value of the Loaned Securities agreed to by Borrower and Lender (which shall be not less than 100% of the market value of the Loaned Securities) (the "Margin Percentage").
- 3.2 The Collateral transferred by Borrower to Lender, as adjusted pursuant to Section 8, shall be security for Borrower's obligations in respect of such Loan and for any other obligations of Borrower to Lender. Borrower hereby pledges with, assigns to, and grants Lender a continuing first security interest in, and a lien upon, the Collateral, which shall attach upon the transfer of the Loaned Securities by Lender to Borrower and which shall cease upon the transfer of the Loaned Securities by Borrower to Lender. In addition to the rights and remedies given to Lender hereunder, Lender shall have all the rights and remedies of a secured party under the New York Uniform Commercial Code. It is understood that Lender may use or invest the Collateral, if such consists of cash, at its own risk, but that (unless Lender is a Broker-Dealer) Lender shall, during the term of any Loan hereunder, segregate Collateral from all securities or other assets in its possession. Lender may pledge, repledge,

hypothecate, rehypothecate, lend, relend, sell or otherwise transfer the Collateral, or re-register Collateral evidenced by physical certificates in any name other than Borrower's, only (a) if Lender is Broker-Dealer or (b) in the event of a Default by Borrower. Segregation of Collateral may be accomplished by appropriate identification on the books and records of Lender if it is a "financial intermediary" or a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code.

- 3.3 Except as otherwise provided herein, upon transfer to Lender of the Loaned Securities on the day a Loan is terminated pursuant to Section 5, Lender shall be obligated to transfer the Collateral (as adjusted pursuant to Section 8) to Borrower no later than the Cutoff Time on such day or, if such day is not a day on which a transfer of such Collateral may be effected under Section 16, the next day on which such a transfer may be effected.
- 3.4 If Borrower transfers Collateral to Lender, as provided in Section 3.1, and Lender does not transfer the Loaned Securities to Borrower, Borrower shall have the absolute right to the return of the Collateral; and if Lender transfers Loaned Securities to Borrower and Borrower does not transfer Collateral to Lender as provided in Section 3.1, Lender shall have the absolute right to the return of the Loaned Securities.
- 3.5 Borrower may, upon reasonable notice to Lender (taking into account all relevant factors, including industry practice, the type of Collateral to be substituted and the applicable method of transfer), substitute Collateral for Collateral securing any Loan or Loans; provided, however, that such substituted Collateral shall (a) consist only of cash, securities or other property that Borrower and Lender agreed would be acceptable Collateral prior to the Loan or Loans and (b) have a market value such that the aggregate market value of such substituted Collateral, together with all other Collateral for Loans in which the party substituting such Collateral is acting as Borrower, shall equal or exceed the agreed upon Margin Percentage of the market value of the Loaned Securities. Prior to the expiration of any letter of credit supporting Borrower's obligations hereunder, Borrower shall, no later than the Cutoff Time on the date such letter of credit expires, obtain an extension of the expiration of such letter of credit or replace such letter of credit by providing Lender with a substitute letter of credit in an amount at least equal to the amount of the letter of credit for which it is substituted.
- 3.6 Lender acknowledges that, in connection with Loans of Government Securities and as otherwise permitted by applicable law, some securities provided by Borrower as Collateral under this Agreement may not be guaranteed by the United States.

Section 4. Fees for Loan.

- Unless otherwise agreed, (a) Borrower agrees to pay Lender a loan fee (a 4.1 "Loan Fee"), computed daily on each Loan to the extent such Loan is secured by Collateral other than cash, based on the aggregate par value (in the case of Loans of Government Securities) or the aggregate market value (in the case of all other Loans) of the Loaned Securities on the day for which such Loan Fee is being computed, and (b) Lender agrees to pay Borrower a fee or rebate (a "Cash Collateral Fee") on Collateral consisting of cash, computed daily based on the amount of cash held by Lender as Collateral, in the case of each of the Loan Fee and the Cash Collateral Fee at such rates as Borrower and Lender may agree. Except as Borrower and Lender may otherwise agree (in the event that cash Collateral is transferred by clearing house funds or otherwise), Loan Fees shall accrue from and including the date on which the Loaned Securities are transferred to Borrower to, but excluding, the date on which such Loaned Securities are returned to Lender, and Cash Collateral Fees shall accrue from and including the date on which the cash Collateral is transferred to Lender to, but excluding, the date on which such cash Collateral is returned to Borrower.
- 4.2 Unless otherwise agreed, any Loan Fee or Cash Collateral Fee payable hereunder shall be payable:
- (a) in the case of any Loan of securities other than Government Securities, upon the earlier of (i) the fifteenth day of the month following the calendar month in which such fee was incurred or (ii) the termination of all Loans hereunder (or, if a transfer of cash in accordance with Section 16 may not be effected on such fifteenth day or the day of such termination, as the case may be, the next day on which such a transfer may be effected); and
- (b) in the case of any Loan of Government Securities, upon the termination of such Loan.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, all Loan Fees shall be payable by Borrower immediately in the event of a Default hereunder by Borrower and all Cash Collateral Fees shall be payable immediately by Lender in the event of a Default by Lender.

Section 5. Termination of the Loan.

5.1 Unless otherwise agreed, (a) Borrower may terminate a Loan on any Business Day by giving notice to Lender and transferring the Loaned Securities to Lender before the Cutoff Time on such Business Day, and (b) Lender may terminate a Loan on a termination date established by notice given to Borrower prior to the close of business on a Business Day. The termination date established by a termination notice given by Lender to Borrower shall be a date no earlier than the standard settlement date for trades of the Loaned Securities entered into on the date of such notice, which date shall, unless Borrower and Lender agree to the contrary, be (i) in the case of Government Securities, the next Business Day following such notice and (ii) in the case of all other securities, the third Business Day following such notice. Unless otherwise agreed, Borrower shall, on or before the Cutoff Time on the termination date of a Loan, transfer the Loaned Securities to Lender; provided, however, that upon such transfer by Borrower, Lender shall transfer the Collateral (as adjusted pursuant to Section 8) to Borrower in accordance with Section 3.3.

Section 6. Rights of Borrower in Respect of the Loaned Securities.

6.1 Except as set forth in Sections 7.1 and 7.2 and as otherwise agreed by Borrower and Lender, until Loaned Securities are required to be redelivered to Lender upon termination of a Loan hereunder, Borrower shall have all of the incidents of ownership of the Loaned Securities, including the right to transfer the Loaned Securities to others. Lender hereby waives the right to vote, or to provide any consent or to take any similar action with respect to, the Loaned Securities in the event that the record date or deadline for such vote, consent or other action falls during the term of the Loan.

Section 7. Dividends, Distributions, Etc.

- 7.1 Lender shall be entitled to receive all distributions made on or in respect of the Loaned Securities which are not otherwise received by Lender, to the full extent it would be so entitled if the Loaned Securities had not been lent to Borrower, including, but not limited to: (a) cash and all other property, (b) stock dividends, (c) securities received as a result of split ups of the Loaned Securities and distributions in respect thereof, (d) interest payments, and (e) all rights to purchase additional securities.
- 7.2 Any cash distributions made on or in respect of the Loaned Securities, which Lender is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 7.1, shall be paid by the transfer of cash to Lender by Borrower, on the date any such distribution is paid, in an amount equal to such cash distribution, so long as Lender is not in Default at the time of such payment. Non-cash distributions received by Borrower shall be added to the Loaned Securities on the date of

distribution and shall be considered such for all purposes, except that if the Loan has terminated, Borrower shall forthwith transfer the same to Lender.

- 7.3 Borrower shall be entitled to receive all cash distributions made on or in respect of non-cash Collateral which are not otherwise received by Borrower, to the full extent it would be so entitled if the Collateral had not been transferred to Lender. Any distributions of cash made on or in respect of such Collateral which Borrower is entitled to receive hereunder shall be paid by the transfer of cash to Borrower by Lender, on the date any such distribution is paid, in an amount equal to such cash distribution, so long as Borrower is not in Default at the time of such payment.
- 7.4 (a) Unless otherwise agreed, if (i) Borrower is required to make a payment (a "Borrower Payment") with respect to cash distributions on Loaned Securities under Sections 7.1 and 7.2 ("Securities Distributions"), or (ii) Lender is required to make a payment (a "Lender Payment") with respect to cash distributions on Collateral under Section 7.3 ("Collateral Distributions"), and (iii) Borrower or Lender, as the case may be ("Payor"), shall be required by law to collect any withholding or other tax, duty, fee, levy or charge required to be deducted or withheld from such Borrower Payment or Lender Payment ("Tax"), then Payor shall (subject to subsections (b) and (c) below), pay such additional amounts as may be necessary in order that the net amount of the Borrower Payment or Lender Payment received by the Lender or Borrower, as the case may be ("Payee"), after payment of such Tax equals the net amount of the Securities Distribution or Collateral Distribution that would have been received if such Securities Distribution or Collateral Distribution had been paid directly to the Payee.
 - (b) No additional amounts shall be payable to a Payee under subsection (a) above to the extent that Tax would have been imposed on a Securities Distribution or Collateral Distribution paid directly to the Payee.
 - (c) No additional amounts shall be payable to a Payee under subsection (a) above to the extent that such Payee is entitled to an exemption from, or reduction in the rate of, Tax on a Borrower Payment or Lender Payment subject to the provision of a certificate or other documentation, but has failed timely to provide such certificate or other documentation.
 - (d) Each party hereto shall be deemed to represent that, as of the commencement of any Loan hereunder, no Tax would be imposed on any cash distribution paid to it with respect to (i) Loaned Securities subject to a Loan in which it is acting as Lender or (ii) Collateral for any

Loan in which it is acting as Borrower, unless such party has given notice to the contrary to the other party hereto (which notice shall specify the rate at which such Tax would be imposed). Each party agrees to notify the other of any change that occurs during the term of a Loan in the rate of any Tax that would be imposed on any such cash distributions payable to it

7.5 To the extent that, under the provisions of Sections 7.1 through 7.4 (a) a transfer of cash or other property by Borrower would give rise to a Margin Excess (as defined in Section 8.3 below) or (b) a transfer of cash or other property by Lender would give rise to a Margin Deficit (as defined in Section 8.2 below), Borrower or Lender (as the case may be) shall not be obligated to make such transfer of cash or other property in accordance with such Sections, but shall in lieu of such transfer immediately credit the amounts that would have been transferable under such Sections to the account of Lender or Borrower (as the case may be).

Section 8. Mark to Market.

- 8.1 Borrower shall daily mark to market any Loan hereunder and in the event that at the close of trading on any Business Day the market value of the Collateral for any Loan to Borrower shall be less than 100% of the market value of all the outstanding Loaned Securities subject to such Loan, Borrower shall transfer additional Collateral no later than the close of the next Business Day so that the market value of such additional Collateral, when added to the market value of the other Collateral for such Loan, shall equal 100% of the market value of the Loaned Securities.
- 8.2 In addition to any rights of Lender under Section 8.1, in the event that at the close of trading on any Business Day the aggregate market value of all Collateral for Loans by Lender shall be less than the Margin Percentage of the market value of all the outstanding Loaned Securities subject to such Loans (a "Margin Deficit"), Lender may, by notice to Borrower, demand that Borrower transfer to Lender additional Collateral so that the market value of such additional Collateral, when added to the market value of all other Collateral for such Loans, shall equal or exceed the agreed upon Margin Percentage of the market value of the Loaned Securities. Unless otherwise agreed, such transfer is to be made no later than the close of the next Business Day following the day of Lender's notice to Borrower.
- 8.3 In the event that at the close of trading on any Business Day the market value of all Collateral for Loans to Borrower shall be greater than the Margin Percentage of the market value of all the outstanding Loaned Securities subject to such Loans (a "Margin Excess"), Borrower may,

by notice to Lender, demand that Lender transfer to Borrower such amount of the Collateral selected by Borrower so that the market value of the Collateral for such Loans, after deduction of such amounts, shall thereupon not exceed the Margin Percentage of the market value of the Loaned Securities. Unless otherwise agreed, such transfer is to be made no later than the close of the next Business Day following the day of Borrower's notice to Lender.

- 8.4 Borrower and Lender may agree, with respect to one or more Loans hereunder, to mark the values to market pursuant to Sections 8.2 and 8.3 by separately valuing the Loaned Securities lent and the Collateral given in respect thereof on a Loan-by-Loan basis.
- 8.5 Borrower and Lender may agree, with respect to any or all Loans hereunder, that the respective rights of Lender and Borrower under Sections 8.2 and 8.3 may be exercised only where a Margin Excess or Margin Deficit exceeds a specified dollar amount or a specified percentage of the market value of the Loaned Securities under such Loans (which amount or percentage shall be agreed to by Borrower and Lender prior to entering into any such Loans).

Section 9. Representations. Each party to this Agreement hereby makes the following representations and warranties, which shall continue during the term of any Loan hereunder:

- Each party hereto represents and warrants that (a) it has the power to execute and deliver this Agreement, to enter into the Loans contemplated hereby and to perform its obligations hereunder; (b) it has taken all necessary action to authorize such execution, delivery and performance; and (c) this Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.
- 9.2 Each party hereto represents and warrants that the execution, delivery and performance by it of this Agreement and each Loan hereunder will at all times comply with all applicable laws and regulations including those of applicable regulatory and self-regulatory organizations.
- 9.3 Each party hereto represents and warrants that it has not relied on the other for any tax or accounting advice concerning this Agreement and that it has made its own determination as to the tax and accounting treatment of any Loan and any dividends, remuneration or other funds received hereunder.

- 9.4 Borrower represents and warrants that it is acting for its own account. Lender represents and warrants that it is acting for its own account unless it expressly specifies otherwise in writing and complies with Section 10.3(b).
- 9.5 Borrower represents and warrants that (a) it has, or will have at the time of transfer of any Collateral, the right to grant a first security interest therein subject to the terms and conditions hereof, and (b) it (or the person to whom it relends the Loaned Securities) is borrowing or will borrow the Loaned Securities (except for Loaned Securities that qualify as "exempted securities" under Regulation T of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System) for the purpose of making delivery of such securities in the case of short sales, failure to receive securities required to be delivered, or as otherwise permitted pursuant to Regulation T as in effect from time to time.
- 9.6 Lender represents and warrants that it has, or will have at the time of transfer of any Loaned Securities, the right to transfer the Loaned Securities subject to the terms and conditions hereof.

Section 10. Covenants.

- 10.1 Each party hereto agrees and acknowledges that (a) each Loan hereunder is a "securities contract," as such term is defined in Section 741(7) of Title 11 of the United States Code (the "Bankruptcy Code"), (b) each and every transfer of funds, securities and other property under this Agreement and each Loan hereunder is a "settlement payment" or a "margin payment," as such terms are used in Sections 362(b)(6) and 546(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, and (c) the rights given to Borrower and Lender hereunder upon a Default by the other constitute the right to cause the liquidation of a securities contract and the right to set off mutual debts and claims in connection with a securities contract, as such terms are used in Sections 555 and 362(b)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code. Each party hereto further agrees and acknowledges that if a party hereto is an "insured depository institution," as such term is defined in the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, as amended ("FDIA"), then each Loan hereunder is a "securities contract" and "qualified financial contract," as such terms are defined in the FDIA and any rules, orders or policy statements thereunder.
- 10.2 Borrower agrees to be liable as principal with respect to its obligations hereunder.

- 10.3 Lender agrees either (a) to be liable as principal with respect to its obligations hereunder or (b) to execute and comply fully with the provisions of Annex I (the terms and conditions of which Annex are incorporated herein and made a part hereof).
- 10.4 Promptly upon (and in any event within seven (7) Business Days after) demand by Lender, Borrower shall furnish Lender with Borrower's most recent publicly-available financial statements and any other financial statements mutually agreed upon by Borrower and Lender. Unless otherwise agreed, if Borrower is subject to the requirements of Rule 17a-5(c) under the Exchange Act, it may satisfy the requirements of this Section by furnishing Lender with its most recent statement required to be furnished to customers pursuant to such Rule.
- 10.5 Except to the extent required by applicable law or regulation or as otherwise agreed, Borrower and Lender agree that Loans hereunder shall in no event be "exchange contracts" for purposes of the rules of any securities exchange and that Loans hereunder shall not be governed by the buy-in or similar rules of any such exchange, registered national securities or other self-regulatory organization.

Section 11. Events of Default. All Loans hereunder may, at the option of the non-defaulting party exercised by notice to the defaulting party (which option shall be deemed to have been exercised, even if no notice is given, immediately upon the occurrence of an event specified in subsection (e) below), be terminated immediately upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events (individually, a "Default"):

- (a) if any Loaned Securities shall not be transferred to Lender upon termination of the Loan as required by Section 5;
- (b) if any Collateral shall not be transferred to Borrower upon termination of the Loan as required by Sections 3.3 and 5;
- (c) if either party shall fail to transfer Collateral as required by Section 8;
- (d) if either party (i) shall fail to transfer to the other party amounts in respect of distributions required to be transferred by Section 7, (ii) shall have received notice of such failure from the non-defaulting party, and (iii) shall not have cured such default by the Cutoff Time on the next day after such notice on which a transfer of cash may be effected in accordance with Section 16;
- (e) if (i) either party shall commence as debtor any case or proceeding under any bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, liquidation, dissolution or similar law, or seek the appointment of a receiver, conservator, trustee, custodian or similar official for such party

or any substantial part of its property, (ii) any such case or proceeding shall be commenced against either party, or another shall seek such an appointment, or any application shall be filed against either party for a protective decree under the provisions of the Securities Investor Protection Act of 1970, which (A) is consented to or not timely contested by such party, (B) results in the entry of an order for relief, such an appointment, the issuance of such a protective decree or the entry of an order having a similar effect, or (C) is not dismissed within 15 days, (iii) either party shall make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or (iv) either party shall admit in writing its inability to pay its debts as they become due;

- (f) if either party shall have been suspended or expelled from membership or participation in any national securities exchange or registered national securities association of which it is a member or other self-regulatory organization to whose rules it is subject or if it is suspended from dealing in securities by any federal or state government agency thereof.
- (g) if either party shall have its license, charter, or other authorization necessary to conduct a material portion of its business withdrawn, suspended or revoked by any applicable federal or state government or agency thereof;
- (h) if any representation made by either party in respect of this Agreement or any Loan or Loans hereunder shall be incorrect or untrue in any material respect during the term of any Loan hereunder;
- if either party notifies the other, orally or in writing, of its inability to or its intention not to perform its obligations hereunder or otherwise disaffirms, rejects or repudiates any of its obligations hereunder; or
- (j) if either party (i) shall fail to perform any material obligation under this Agreement not specifically set forth in clauses (a) through (i) above, including but not limited to the payment of fees as required by Section 4, and the payment of transfer taxes as required by Section 14, (ii) shall have received notice of such failure from the non-defaulting party and (iii) shall not have cured such failure by the Cutoff Time on the next day after such notice on which a transfer of cash may be effected under Section 16.

Section 12. Lender's Remedies.

Upon the occurrence of a Default under Section 11 entitling Lender to terminate all Loans hereunder, Lender shall have the right (without further notice to Borrower), in addition to any other remedies provided herein or under applicable law, (a) to purchase a like amount of Loaned Securities ("Replacement Securities") in the principal market for such securities in a commercially reasonable manner, (b) to sell any Collateral in the principal market for such Collateral in a commercially reasonable manner and (c) to apply and set off the Collateral and

any proceeds thereof (including any amounts drawn under a letter of credit supporting any Loan) against the payment of the purchase price for such Replacement Securities and any amounts due to Lender under Sections 4, 7, 14 and 17. In the event Lender shall exercise such rights, Borrower's obligation to return a like amount of the Loaned Securities shall terminate. Lender may similarly apply the Collateral and any proceeds thereof to any other obligation of Borrower under this Agreement, including Borrower's obligations with respect to distributions paid to Borrower (and not forwarded to Lender) in respect of Loaned Securities. In the event that (i) the purchase price of Replacement Securities (plus all other amounts, if any, due to Lender hereunder) exceeds (ii) the amount of the Collateral, Borrower shall be liable to Lender for the amount of such excess together with interest thereon at a rate equal to (A) in the case $\frac{1}{2}$ of purchases of Foreign Securities, LIBOR, (B) in the case of purchases of any other securities (or other amounts, if any, due to Lender hereunder), the Federal Funds Rate or (C) such other rate as may be specified in Schedule B, in each case as such rate fluctuates from day to day, from the date of such purchase until the date of payment of such excess. As security for Borrower's obligation to pay such excess, Lender shall have, and Borrower hereby grants, a security interest in any property of Borrower then held by or for Lender and a right of setoff with respect to such property and any other amount payable by Lender to Borrower. The purchase price of Replacement Securities purchased under this Section 12 shall include, and the proceeds of any sale of Collateral shall be determined after deduction of, broker's fees and commissions and all other reasonable costs, fees and expenses related to such purchase or sale (as the case may be). In the event Lender exercises its rights under this Section 12, Lender may elect in its sole discretion, in lieu of purchasing all or a portion of the Replacement Securities or selling all or a portion of the Collateral, to be deemed to have made, respectively, such purchase of Replacement Securities or sale of Collateral for an amount equal to the price therefor on the date of such exercise obtained from a generally recognized source or the most recent closing bid quotation from such a source. Subject to Section 19, upon the satisfaction of all obligations hereunder, any remaining Collateral shall be returned to Borrower.

Section 13. Borrower's Remedies.

Upon the occurrence of a Default under Section 11 entitling Borrower to terminate all Loans hereunder, Borrower shall have the right (without further notice to Lender), in addition to any other remedies provided herein or under applicable law, (a) to purchase a like amount of Collateral ("Replacement Collateral") in the principal market for such Collateral in a commercially reasonable manner, (b) to sell a like amount of the Loaned Securities in the principal market for such securities in a commercially reasonable manner and (c) to apply

and set off the Loaned Securities and any proceeds thereof against (i) the payment of the purchase price for such Replacement Collateral (ii) Lender's obligation to return any cash or other Collateral and (iii) any amounts due to Borrower under Sections 4, 7 and 17. In such event, Borrower may treat the Loaned Securities as its own and Lender's obligation to return a like amount of the Collateral shall terminate; provided, however, that Lender shall immediately return any letters of credit supporting any Loan upon the exercise or deemed exercise by Borrower of its termination rights under Section 11. Borrower may similarly apply the Loaned Securities and any proceeds thereof to any other obligation of Lender under this Agreement, including Lender's obligations with respect to distributions paid to Lender (and not forwarded to Borrower) in respect of Collateral. In the event that (i) the sales price received from such Loaned Securities is less than (ii) the purchase price of Replacement Collateral (plus the amount of any cash or other Collateral not replaced by Borrower and all other amounts, if any, due to Borrower hereunder), Lender shall be liable to Borrower for the amount of any such deficiency, together with interest on such amounts at a rate equal to (A) in the case of Collateral consisting of Foreign Securities, LIBOR, (B) in the case of Collateral consisting of any other securities (or other amounts due, if any, to Borrower hereunder), the Federal Funds Rate or (C) such other rate as may be specified in Schedule B, in each case as such rate fluctuates from day to day, from the date of such sale until the date of payment of such deficiency. As security for Lender's obligation to pay such deficiency, Borrower shall have, and Lender hereby grants, a security interest in any property of Lender then held by or for Borrower and a right of setoff with respect to such property and any other amount payable by Borrower to Lender. The purchase price of any Replacement Collateral purchased under this Section 13 shall include, and the proceeds of any sale of Loaned Securities shall be determined after deduction of, broker's fees and commissions and all other reasonable costs, fees and expenses related to such purchase or sale (as the case may be). In the event Borrower exercises its rights under this Section 13, Borrower may elect in its sole discretion, in lieu of purchasing all or a portion of the Replacement Collateral or selling all or a portion of the Loaned Securities, to be deemed to have made, respectively, such purchase of Replacement Collateral or sale of Loaned Securities for an amount equal to the price therefor on the date of such exercise obtained from a generally recognized source or the most recent closing bid quotation from such a source. Subject to Section 19, upon the satisfaction of all Lender's obligations hereunder, any remaining Loaned Securities (or remaining cash proceeds thereof) shall be returned to Lender. Without limiting the foregoing, the parties hereto agree that they intend the Loans hereunder to be loans of securities. If, however, any Loan is deemed to be a loan of money by Borrower to Lender, then Borrower shall have, and Lender shall be deemed to have granted, a security interest in the Loaned Securities and the proceeds thereof.

All transfer taxes with respect to the transfer of the Loaned Securities by Lender to Borrower and by Borrower to Lender upon termination of the Loan shall be paid by Borrower.

Section 15. Market Value.

- 15.1 Unless otherwise agreed, if the principal market for the securities to be valued is a national securities exchange in the United States, their market value shall be determined by their last sale price on such exchange on the preceding Business Day or, if there was no sale on that day, by the last sale price on the next preceding Business Day on which there was a sale on such exchange, all as quoted on the Consolidated Tape or, if not quoted on the Consolidated Tape, then as quoted by such exchange.
- 15.2 Except as provided in Section 15.3 or 15.4 or as otherwise agreed, if the principal market for the securities to be valued is the over-the-counter market, their market value shall be determined as follows. If the securities are quoted on the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotations System ("NASDAQ"), their market value shall be the closing sale price on NASDAQ on the preceding Business Day or, if the securities are issues for which last sale prices are not quoted on NASDAQ, the closing bid price on such day. If the securities to be valued are not quoted on NASDAQ, their market value shall be the highest bid quotation as quoted in any of The Wall Street Journal, the National Quotation Bureau pink sheets, the Salomon Brothers quotation sheets, quotations sheets of registered market makers and, if necessary, dealers' telephone quotations on the preceding Business Day. In each case, if the relevant quotation did not exist on such day, then the relevant quotation on the next preceding Business Day in which there was such a quotation shall be the market value.
- 15.3 Unless otherwise agreed, if the securities to be valued are Government Securities, their market value shall be the average of the bid and ask prices as quoted on Prophesy at 3:30 P.M. New York time on the Business Day preceding the date on which such determination is made. If the securities are not so quoted on such day, their market value shall be determined as of the next preceding Business Day on which they were so quoted. If the securities to be valued are Government Securities that are not quoted on Prophesy, their market value shall be determined as of the close of business on the preceding Business Day in accordance with market practice for such securities.

- 15.4 Unless otherwise agreed, if the securities to be valued are Foreign Securities, their market value shall be determined as of the close of business on the preceding Business Day in accordance with market practice in the principal market for such securities.
- 15.5 Unless otherwise agreed, the market value of a letter of credit shall be the undrawn amount thereof.
- 15.6 All determinations of market value under Sections 15.1, 15.2, 15.3 and 15.4 shall include, where applicable, accrued interest to the extent not already included therein (other than any interest transferred to the other party pursuant to Section 7), unless market practice with respect to the valuation of such securities in connection with securities loans is to the contrary. All determinations of market value that are required to be made at the close of trading on any Business Day pursuant to Section 8 or otherwise hereunder shall be made as if being determined at the commencement of trading on the next Business Day. The determinations of market value provided for in this Section 15 shall apply for all purposes under this Agreement, except for purposes of Sections 12 and 13.

Section 16. Transfers.

- 16.1 All transfers of securities hereunder shall be by (a) physical delivery of certificates representing such securities together with duly executed stock and bond transfer powers, as the case may be, with signatures guaranteed by a bank or a member firm of the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., (b) transfer on the books of a Clearing Organization, or (c) such other means as Borrower and Lender may agree. In every transfer of securities hereunder, the transferor shall take all steps necessary (i) to effect a "transfer" under Section 8-313 of the New York Uniform Commercial Code or, where applicable, under any U.S. federal regulation governing transfers of securities and (ii) to provide the transferee with comparable rights under any applicable foreign law or regulation.
- 16.2 All transfers of cash Collateral hereunder shall be by (a) wire transfer in immediately available, freely transferable funds or (b) such other means as Borrower and Lender may agree. All other transfers of cash hereunder shall be made in accordance with the preceding sentence or by delivery of a certified or official bank check representing next-day New York Clearing House Funds.
- 16.3 All transfers of a letter of credit from Borrower to Lender shall be made by physical delivery to Lender of an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a "bank" as defined in Section

3(a)(6)(A)-(C) of the Exchange Act. Transfer of a letter of credit from Lender to Borrower shall be made by causing such letter of credit to be returned or by causing the amount of such letter of credit to be reduced to the amount required after such transfer.

16.4 A transfer of securities, cash or letters of credit may be effected under this Section 16 on any day except (a) a day on which the transferee is closed for business at its address set forth in Schedule A hereto or (b) a day on which a Clearing Organization or wire transfer system is closed, if the facilities of such Clearing Organization or wire transfer system are required to effect such transfer.

Section 17. Contractual Currency.

- 17.1 Borrower and Lender agree that: (a) any payment in respect of a distribution under Section 7 shall be made in the currency in which the underlying distribution of cash was made; (b) any return of cash shall be made in the currency in which the underlying transfer of cash was made and (c) any other payment of cash in connection with a Loan under this Agreement shall be in the currency agreed upon by Borrower and Lender in connection with such Loan (the currency established under clause (a), (b) or (c) hereinafter referred to as the "Contractual Currency"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the payee of any such payment may, at its option, accept tender thereof in any other currency; provided, however, that, to the extent permitted by applicable law, the obligation of the payor to make such payment will be discharged only to the extent of the amount of Contractual Currency that such payee may, consistent with normal banking procedures, purchase with such other currency (after deduction of any premium and costs of exchange) on the banking day next succeeding its receipt of such currency.
- 17.2 If for any reason the amount in the Contractual Currency received under Section 17.1, including amounts received after conversion of any recovery under any judgment or order expressed in a currency other than the Contractual Currency, falls short of the amount in the Contractual Currency due in respect of this Agreement, the party required to make the payment will (unless a Default has occurred and such party is the non-defaulting party) as a separate and independent obligation and to the extent permitted by applicable law, immediately pay such additional amount in the Contractual Currency as may be necessary to compensate for the shortfall.
- 17.3 If for any reason the amount in the Contractual Currency received under Section 17.1 exceeds the amount in the Contractual Currency due in respect of this Agreement, then the

party receiving the payment will (unless a Default has occurred and such party is the non-defaulting party) refund promptly the amount of such excess.

Section 18. ERISA.

Lender shall, if any of the securities transferred to the Borrower hereunder for any Loan have been or shall be obtained, directly or indirectly, from or using the assets of any Plan, so notify Borrower in writing upon the execution of the Agreement or upon initiation of such Loan under Section 1.1. If Lender so notifies Borrower, then Borrower and Lender shall conduct the Loan in accordance with the terms and conditions of Department of Labor Prohibited Transaction Exemption 81-6 (46 Fed. Reg. 7527, Jan. 23, 1981; as amended, 52 Fed. Reg. 18754, May 19, 1987), or any successor thereto (unless Borrower and Lender have agreed prior to entering into a Loan that such Loan will be conducted in reliance on another exemption, or without relying on any exemption, from the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 406 of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and Section 4975 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended). Without limiting the foregoing and notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if the Loan will be conducted in accordance with Prohibited Transaction Exemption 81-6, then:

- (a) Borrower represents and warrants to Lender that it is either (i) a bank subject to federal or state supervision, (ii) a broker-dealer registered under the Exchange Act or (iii) exempt from registration under Section 15(a)(1) of the Exchange Act as a dealer in Government Securities.
- (b) Borrower represents and warrants that, during the term of any Loan hereunder, neither Borrower nor any affiliate of Borrower has any discretionary authority or control with respect to the investment of the assets of the Plan involved in the Loan or renders investment advice (within the meaning of 29 C.F.R. Section 2510.3-21(c)) with respect to the assets of the Plan involved in the Loan. Lender agrees that, prior to or at the commencement of any Loan hereunder, it will communicate to Borrower information regarding the Plan sufficient to identify to Borrower any person or persons that have discretionary authority or control with respect to the investment of the assets of the Plan involved in the Loan or that render investment advice (as defined in the preceding sentence) with respect to the assets of the Plan involved in the Loan. In the event Lender fails to communicate and keep current during the term of any Loan such information, Lender rather than Borrower shall be deemed to have made the representation and warranty in the first sentence of this clause (b).
- (c) Borrower and Lender agree that:

- (i) the term "Collateral" shall mean cash, securities issued or guaranteed by the United States government or its agencies or instrumentalities, or irrevocable bank letters of credit issued by a person other than Borrower or an affiliate thereof;
- (ii) prior to the making of any Loans hereunder, Borrower shall provide Lender with (A) the most recent available audited statement of Borrower's financial condition and (B) the most recent available unaudited statement of Borrower's financial condition (if more recent than the most recent audited statement), and each Loan made hereunder shall be deemed a representation by Borrower that there has been no material adverse change in Borrower's financial condition subsequent to the date of the latest financial statements or information furnished in accordance herewith;
- (iii) the Loan may be terminated by Lender at any time, whereupon Borrower shall deliver the Loaned Securities to Lender within the lesser of (A) the customary delivery period for such securities; (B) five Business Days and (C) the time negotiated for such delivery between Borrower and Lender; provided, however, that Borrower and Lender may agree to a longer period only if permitted by Prohibited Transaction Exemption 81-6; and
- (iv) the Collateral transferred shall be security only for obligations of Borrower to the Plan with respect to Loans, and shall not be security for any obligation of Borrower to any agent or affiliate of the Plan.

Section 19. Single Agreement.

Borrower and Lender acknowledge that, and have entered into this Agreement in reliance on the fact that, all Loans hereunder constitute a single business and contractual relationship and have been entered into in consideration of each other. Accordingly, Borrower and Lender hereby agree that payments, deliveries and other transfers made by either of them in respect of any Loan shall be deemed to have been made in consideration of payments, deliveries and other transfers in respect of any other Loan hereunder, and the obligations to make any such payments, deliveries and other transfers may be applied against each other and netted. In addition, Borrower and Lender acknowledge that, and have entered into this Agreement in reliance on the fact that, all Loans hereunder have been entered into in consideration of each other. Accordingly, Borrower and Lender hereby agree that (a) each shall perform all of its obligations in respect of each Loan hereunder, and that a default in the performance of any such obligation by Borrower or by Lender (the "Defaulting Party") in any Loan hereunder shall constitute a default by the

Defaulting Party under all such Loans hereunder, and (b) the non-defaulting party shall be entitled to set off claims and apply property held by it in respect of any Loan hereunder against obligations owing to it in respect of any other Loan with the Defaulting Party.

Section 20. Applicable Law.

THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT GIVING EFFECT TO THE CONFLICT OF LAW PRINCIPLES THEREOF.

Section 21. Waiver.

The failure of a party to this Agreement to insist upon strict adherence to any term of this Agreement on any occasion shall not be considered a waiver or deprive that party of the right thereafter to insist upon strict adherence to that term or any other term of this Agreement. All waivers in respect of a Default must be in writing.

Section 22. Remedies.

All remedies hereunder and all obligations with respect to any Loan shall survive the termination of the relevant Loan, return of Loaned Securities or Collateral and termination of this Agreement.

Section 23. Notices and Other Communications.

Unless another address is specified in writing by the respective party to whom any notice or other communication is to be given hereunder, all such notices or communications shall be in writing or confirmed in writing and delivered at the respective addresses set forth in Schedule A attached hereto. All notices shall be effective upon actual receipt, provided, however, that if any notice shall be received by a party on a day on which such party is not open for business at its office located at the address set forth in Schedule A, such notice shall be deemed to have been received by such party at the opening of business on the next day on which such party is open for business at such address.

Section 24. Submission To Jurisdiction; Waiver Of Jury Trial.

24.1 EACH PARTY HERETO IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY (A) SUBMITS TO THE NON-EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF ANY UNITED STATES FEDERAL OR NEW YORK

STATE COURT SITTING IN NEW YORK CITY, AND ANY APPELLATE COURT FROM ANY SUCH COURT, SOLELY FOR THE PURPOSE OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT TO ENFORCE ITS OBLIGATIONS HEREUNDER OR RELATING IN ANY WAY TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY LOAN HEREUNDER AND (B) WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT IT MAY EFFECTIVELY DO SO, ANY DEFENSE OF AN INCONVENIENT FORUM TO THE MAINTENANCE OF SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT AND ANY RIGHT OF JURISDICTION ON ACCOUNT OF ITS PLACE OF RESIDENCE OR DOMICILE.

24.2 EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT THAT IT MAY HAVE TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

Section 25. Miscellaneous.

This Agreement supersedes any other agreement between the parties hereto concerning loans of securities between Borrower and Lender. This Agreement shall not be assigned by either party without the prior written consent of the other party and any attempted assignment without such consent shall be null and void. Subject to the foregoing, this Agreement shall be binding upon and shall ensure to the benefit of Borrower and Lender and their respective heirs, representatives, successors and assigns. This Agreement may be terminated by either party upon written notice to the other, subject only to fulfillment of any obligations then outstanding. This Agreement shall not be modified, except by an instrument in writing signed by the party against whom enforcement is sought. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that, in connection with this Agreement and each Loan hereunder, time is of the essence. Each provision and agreement herein shall be treated as separate and independent from any other provision herein and shall be enforceable notwithstanding the unenforceability of any such other provision or agreement.

Section 26. Definitions. For the purposes hereof:

26.1 "Broker-Dealer" shall mean any person that is a broker (including a municipal securities broker), dealer, municipal securities dealer, government securities broker or government securities dealer as defined in the Exchange Act, regardless of whether the activities of such person are conducted in the United States or otherwise require such person to register with the Securities and Exchange Commission or other regulatory body.

- 26.2 "Business Day" shall mean, with respect to any Loan hereunder, a day on which regular trading occurs in the principal market for the Loaned Securities subject to such Loan, provided, however, that for purposes of Section 15, such term shall mean a day on which regular trading occurs in the principal market for the securities whose value is being determined. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) for purposes of Section 8, "Business Day" shall mean any day on which regular trading occurs in the principal market for any Loaned Securities or for any securities Collateral under any outstanding Loan hereunder and "next Business Day" shall mean the next day on which a transfer of Collateral may be effected in accordance with Section 16; and (ii) in no event shall a Saturday or Sunday be considered a Business Day.
- 26.3 "Clearing Organization" shall mean The Depository Trust Company, or, if agreed to by Borrower and Lender, such other clearing agency at which Borrower (or Borrower's agent) and Lender (or Lender's agent) maintain accounts, or a book-entry system maintained by a Federal Reserve Bank.
- 26.4 "Collateral" shall mean, whether now owned or hereafter acquired and to the extent permitted by applicable law, (a) any property which Borrower and Lender agree shall be acceptable collateral prior to the Loan and which is transferred to Lender pursuant to Section 3 or 8 (including as collateral, for definitional purposes, any letters of credit mutually acceptable to Lender and Borrower), (b) any property substituted therefor pursuant to Section 3.5, (c) all accounts in which such property is deposited and all securities and the like in which any cash collateral is invested or reinvested, and (d) any proceeds of any of the foregoing. For purposes of return of Collateral by Lender or purchase or sale of securities pursuant to Section 12 or 13, such term shall include securities of the same issuer, class and quantity as the Collateral initially transferred by Borrower to Lender.
- 26.5 "Customer" shall mean any person that is a customer of Borrower under Rule 15c3-3 under the Exchange Act or any comparable regulation of the Secretary of the Treasury under Section 15C of the Exchange Act (to the extent that Borrower is subject to such Rule or comparable regulation).
- 26.6 "Cutoff Time" shall mean a time on a Business Day by which a transfer of cash, securities or other property must be made by Borrower or Lender to the other, as shall be agreed by Borrower and Lender in Schedule B or otherwise orally or in writing or, in the absence of any such agreement, as shall be determined in accordance with market practice.

- 26.7 "Default" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 11.
- 26.8 "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- 26.9 "Federal Funds Rate" shall mean the rate of interest (expressed as an annual rate), as published in Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15(519) or any publication substituted therefor, charged for federal funds (dollars in immediately available funds borrowed by banks on an overnight unsecured basis) on that day or, if that day is not a banking day in New York City, on the next preceding banking day.
- 26.10 "Foreign Securities" shall mean, unless otherwise agreed, securities that are principally cleared and settled outside the United States.
- 26.11 "Government Securities" shall mean government securities as defined in Section 3(a)(42)(A)-(C) of the Exchange Act.
- 26.12 "LIBOR" shall mean for any date, the offered rate for deposits in U.S. dollars for a period of three months which appears on the Reuters Screen LIBO page as of 11:00 A.M., London time, on such date (or, if at least two such rates appear, the arithmetic mean of such rates).
- 26.13 "Loan" shall mean a loan of securities hereunder.
- 26.14 "Loaned Security" shall mean any security which is a security as defined in the Exchange Act, transferred in a Loan hereunder until such security (or an identical security) is transferred back to Lender hereunder, except that, if any new or different security shall be exchanged for any Loaned Security by recapitalization, merger, consolidation or other corporate action, such new or different security shall, effective upon such exchange, be deemed to become a Loaned Security in substitution for the former Loaned Security for which such exchange is made. For purposes of return of Loaned Securities by Borrower or purchase or sale of securities pursuant to Section 12 or 13, such term shall include securities of the same issuer, class and quantity as the Loaned Securities, as adjusted pursuant to the preceding sentence.
- 26.15 "Plan" shall mean (a) any "employee benefit plan" as defined in Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 which is subject to Part 4 of Subtitle B of Title I of such Act; (b) any "plan" as defined in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Internal Revenue

Code of 1986; or (c) any entity the assets of which are deemed to be assets of any such "employee benefit plan" or "plan" by reason of the Department of Labor's plan asset regulation, 29 C.F.R. Section 2510.3-101.

[Name of Bank] By:
Title:
Date:
LENDER:
Remi Barbier
Date: , 2003
, 2005
ANNEX T
VINITY I

Lender Acting as Agent

BORROWER:

This Annex sets forth the terms and conditions governing all transactions in which a party lending securities ("Agent") in a Loan is acting as agent for one or more third parties (each, a "Principal"). Unless otherwise defined, capitalized terms used in this Annex shall have the meanings assigned in the Securities Loan Agreement of which it forms a part (such agreement, together with this Annex and any other schedules or exhibits, referred to as the "Agreement") and, unless otherwise specified, all section references herein are intended to refer to sections of such Securities Loan Agreement.

Section 1. Additional Representations and Warranties. In addition to the representations and warranties set forth in Section 9 of the Agreement, Agent hereby makes the following representations and warranties, which shall continue during the term of any Loan: Principal has duly authorized Agent to execute and deliver the Agreement on its behalf, has the power to so authorize Agent and to enter into the Loans contemplated by the Agreement and to perform the obligations of Lender under such Loans, and has taken all necessary action to authorize such execution and delivery by Agent and such performance by it.

Section 2. Identification of Principals. Agent agrees (a) to provide Borrower prior to any Loan under the Agreement with a written list of Principals for which it intends to act as Agent (which list may be amended in writing from time to time with the consent of Borrower), and (b) to provide Borrower, before the close of business on the next Business Day after orally agreeing to enter into a Loan, with notice of the specific Principal or Principals for whom it is acting in connection

with such Loan. If (i) Agent fails to identify such Principal or Principals prior to the close of business on such next Business Day or (ii) Borrower shall determine in its sole discretion that any Principal or Principals identified by Agent are not acceptable to it, Borrower may reject and rescind any Loan with such Principal or Principals, return to Agent any Loaned Securities previously transferred to Borrower and refuse any further performance under such Loan, and Agent shall immediately return to Borrower any Collateral previously transferred to Agent in connection with such Loan; provided, however, that (A) Borrower shall promptly (and in any event within one Business Day) notify Agent of its determination to reject and rescind such Loan and (B) to the extent that any performance was rendered by any party under any Loan rejected by Borrower, such party shall remain entitled to any fees or other amounts that would have been payable to it with respect to such performance if such Loan had not been rejected. Borrower acknowledges that Agent shall not have any obligation to provide it with confidential information regarding the financial status of its Principals; Agent agrees, however, that it will assist Borrower in obtaining from Agent's Principals such information regarding the financial status of such Principals as Borrower may reasonably request.

Section 3. Limitation of Agent's Liability. The parties expressly acknowledge that if the representations and warranties of Agent under the Agreement, including this Annex, are true and correct in all material respects during the term of any Loan and Agent otherwise complies with the provisions of this Annex, then (a) Agent's obligations under the Agreement shall not include a guarantee of performance by its Principal or Principals and (b) Borrower's remedies shall not include a right of setoff against obligations, if any, of Agent arising in other transactions in which Agent is acting as principal.

Section 4. Multiple Principals.

- (a) In the event that Agent proposes to act for more than one Principal hereunder, Borrower and Agent shall elect whether (i) to treat Loans under this Agreement as transactions entered into on behalf of separate Principals or (ii) to aggregate such Loans as if they were transactions by a single Principal. Failure to make such an election in writing shall be deemed an election to treat Loans under this Agreement as transactions on behalf of separate Principals.
- (b) In the event that Borrower and Agent elect (or are deemed to elect) to treat Loans under the Agreement as transactions on behalf of separate Principals, the parties agree that (i) Agent will provide Borrower, together with the notice described in Section 2(b) of this Annex, notice specifying the portion of each Loan allocable to the account of each of the Principals for which it is acting (to the extent that any such Loan is allocable to the account of more than one

Principal); (ii) the portion of any individual Loan allocable to each Principal shall be deemed a separate Loan under the Agreement; (iii) the mark to market obligations of Borrower and Lender under Section 8 of the Agreement shall be determined on a Loan-by-Loan basis (unless the parties agree to determine such obligations on a Principal-by-Principal basis); and (iv) Borrower's and Lender's remedies under the Agreement upon the occurrence of a Default shall be determined as if Agent had entered into a separate Agreement with Borrower on behalf of each of its Principals.

- (c) In the event that Borrower and Agent elect to treat Loans under this Agreement as if they were transactions by a single Principal, the parties agree that (i) Agent's notice under Section 2(b) of this Annex need only identify the names of its Principals but not the portion of each Loan allocable to each Principal's account; (ii) the mark to market obligations of Borrower and Lender under Section 8 shall, subject to any greater requirement imposed by applicable law, be determined on an aggregate basis for all Loans entered into by Agent on behalf of any Principal; and (iii) Borrower's and Lender's remedies upon the occurrence of a Default shall be determined as if all Principals were a single Lender.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of the Agreement (including without limitation this Annex), the parties agree that any transactions by Agent on behalf of a Plan shall be treated as transactions on behalf of separate Principals in accordance with Section 4(b) of this Annex (and all mark to market obligations of the parties shall be determined on a Loan-by-Loan basis).

Section 5. Interpretation of Terms. All references to "Lender" in the Agreement shall, subject to the provisions of this Annex (including among other provisions the limitations on Agent's liability in Section 3 of this Annex), be construed to reflect that (i) each Principal shall have, in connection with any Loan or Loans entered into by Agent on its behalf, the rights, responsibilities, privileges and obligations of a "Lender" directly entering into such Loan or Loans with Borrower under the Agreement, and (ii) Agent's Principal or Principals have designated Agent as their sole agent for performance of Lender's obligations to Borrower and for receipt of performance by Borrower of its obligations to Lender in connection with any Loan or Loans under the Agreement (including, among other things, as agent for each Principal in connection with transfers of securities, cash or other property and as agent for giving and receiving all notices under the Agreement). Both Agent and its Principal or Principals shall be deemed "parties" to the Agreement and all references to a "party" or "either party" in the Agreement shall be deemed revised accordingly (and any Default by Agent under paragraph (e) or any other applicable provision of Section 11 shall be deemed a Default by Lender).

[Name of Bank]
By:
Title:
Date:
By:
Title:
Date:
Schedule A
NAMES AND ADDRESSES FOR COMMUNICATIONS
(fill in as needed)

Schedule B

DEFINED TERMS AND SUPPLEMENTAL PROVISIONS

Cutoff Time[s]

(fill in as needed)